Draft Minutes of the Annual Assembly of Greywell Parish Council

Held at 7.30 pm on 11th May 2016 in Greywell Village Hall

	1
	Apologies:

Stephen Gorys, John Kennett, Mark and Libbie Bromfield, Paul and Viv Harrison, Rob and Viv Caird, Henri Mogg, Robert and Jane Glossop, Nick and Penny Kavanagh

	

	2
	Present:

Parish Council: David Millard, Lord Malmesbury, Nick MacAndrew, Susan Sampson, Jane Butler, Jules Stanley (Clerk)

Villagers: Rupert Boyle, Eddie Russell, Julie Kentish-Barnes, Nick and Jen Somerville, Deborah Scott, Helen Millard,  Veronica Mander, Mike and Ali Barter, Nick Courtis, Judy James, Rosie Stancliffe, Helen Sullivan, Sue Williams, Mike O’Neill, Joy MacAndrew, Richard Cole, Giles Blagden, Sally Malmesbury, Roland Leese. 

Guest Speakers: Rev. Jane Leese, Jonathan Glen (HCC), Ken Crookes HDC

	

	3
	Conflicts of interest relating to this agenda: 

None

	

	4
	Minutes of previous meeting (May2015):

The minutes of last year’s meeting were published on the village website and circulated at the meeting. They were confirmed by the Chairman as a true record.

	

	5
	Farewell Talk from Rev. Jane Leese

The Chairman introduced Rev Jane and thanked her for many years of excellent service to the parish, wishing her well for the future and confirming that she will be missed by everyone. 

Rev Jane began by saying how much she and Roland had enjoyed their eight years here and how much they will miss being part of a small community. She remembered how they first came to explore the village and it’s delightful environment, particularly the footpaths with their dog. Jane has loved village life, typified in Greywell by very active, well attended social events and tremendous community spirit. She is sorry that in some respects things are changing and that busy family and working lives may be reducing the number of events and attendance. However she implored us all to draw in the new families so they can gain strength from the support of village life. Jane and Roland have been so fortunate to have experienced this along with a wide cross section of people at a great range of village activities and events.
  
Rev. Jane will not be replaced as Vicar (by tradition) until after she has left. Locally there are several vacancies and a number of applicants. In the meantime Linda Scard who is well known to the congregation, will stand in as acting priest.
  
	

	6
	Chairman’s introductions and report

David Millard the Chairman, introduced the members of the Parish Council and commended their team effort over the year. Unfortunately Susan Sampson will be resigning, due to pressures of work, after serving ably for the past three years. The Parish Council is discussing her replacement but in the meantime Susan has agreed to stay on until a new councillor is appointed.

The Council has published a newsletter covering the activities it has been carrying out on behalf of the village over the past year. Copies have been emailed to everyone on the village list, printed copies were distributed at the meeting and others for delivery to those people who have no email system.  This newsletter largely serves as the Chairman’s report, but David highlighted some points and added some additional notices:

Deptford Lane Development
There is little more to report at the moment, but Odiham’s Onward Plan is now with Hart at submission stage and is being compared with the emerging Local Plan. For Greywell the issue of the ‘Local Gap’ between the village and N Warnborough is a major issue and if this is confirmed after the Odiham referendum, Hart should endorse it in the Local Plan. Hart now hold a seven year housing land supply and can automatically reject any applications from developers for significant development on greenfield sites. As a result, no early application is expected from Hallam on the Deptford Lane development.

Mike Barter, as a member of the Steering Group was asked to give a few thoughts on their activities over the year. He agreed that although things are quiet at the moment, Hallam has a good track record of success for its clients and we believe they have a 10 year option on the site so will be patient. Mike confirmed the Steering Group and N Warnborough PDLA are co-operating well and there are good links with the Onward Plan Team who have done very thorough and professional work in compiling the plan.

Village Infrastructure
Nick MacAndrew spoke about roads, paths and grants. He first emphasised the restrictions on funding being experienced by Hampshire Highways and the constraints on the road repairs budget. However, following complaints from villagers (Julie K-B) and with help from Jon Glen, a number of potholes have been repaired around the village. Others are marked up for repair and there is a commitment to clear the blocked drain on Hook Rd by Pound Cottage. Villagers can continue to report potholes via the website, but only large holes will be considered for repair.  

The Parish Council continues to help improve paths and access around the village. 18 months ago the path and boardwalk behind the Church and alongside the Whitewater were completely renovated and this year, organised by the Parish Council, extensive footpath repairs continued from the Mill alongside the Broadwater. Thanks to James Butler, tree works were carried out during the winter to remove 16 leaning trees that were limiting access along the Boardwalk.

Obtaining grants for these and many other village projects has succeeded in achieving results far above the value of the precept and the Council will continue to bid for funds wherever possible. Overall, including the Village Hall and WW1 Commemoration, the village has benefitted from around £30,000 worth of grants over the past 2 years from the Lottery, County Small Grants and other funds. 

Rupert Boyle commented that (despite mild winters in recent years) snow sweeping seemed to have ceased on Hook Rd. Nick MacAndrew explained that he had already been in touch with Highways about this subject and it appears that Greywell is not entitled to gritting or snow plough road clearance in the event of cold weather. Apparently the council drivers still deal with Deptford Lane out of habit, but it is not a priority requirement on their list. Sue Williams complained about ice on the road junction between Hook Rd and the dual carriageway. Last winter this was the cause of a serious traffic accident involving her daughter. Other villagers agreed this junction was a known hazard in icy conditions. Despite pressure from the police and Parish Council, Highways will not change the policy but have agreed to put in a grit bin for the self-use of villagers. 

Veronica Mander commended the Newsletter and thought the contents were excellent. This was supported by other voices and the Chairman committed to produce further newsletters periodically. Veronica also commented on roadside verge maintenance. The Clerk reported that the Parish Council had not taken up the option of employing a Parish Lengthsman. Having investigated the benefits and drawbacks of the scheme it was rejected on the grounds of being tied with other parishes into a fixed inflexible contract with very limited funding, which might also reduce the willingness of Highways to deal with roadside problems.     

Superfast Broadband
The Chairman explained the position on installation of Superfast Broadband for the majority of the village over the next year, but with the exception of Deptford Lane which is in the last 5% to be connected. As a result of a Government policy turnaround, this will not now be funded and other options must be considered if the residents of Deptford Lane wish to be connected. Jonathan Glen described how money was raised by subscription in Rotherwick to pay for their installation. The Chairman mentioned new technology from BT that will reportedly allow speeds of up to 300MBPs over copper wire. 

Village Website
The Chairman highlighted the appeal for a volunteer to manage the village website and/or facebook page.

	

	
	Finances

A summary of Parish Council Income and Expenditure for the year ending 31st March 2016 was distributed and in a verbal report, the Clerk explained some of the more important details. The full accounts and Annual Return are displayed on the village website or will available to view by appointment with the Clerk after 3rd June 2016.

	

	
	Police Report

PC Paul Franks could not attend, but Susan Sampson gave details of his report. 

There has been very little crime in the area and no reports of incidents in Greywell over the past 90 days.

The police are keen to have more residents sign up for Hampshire Alert in order to receive updates and help preventing crime and antisocial behaviour www.hampshirealert.co.uk

Hampshire police operations in progress include a campaign to protect vulnerable residents against doorstep crime and ‘rogue traders’.

	

	
	Councillor Jonathan K Glen – Chairman Hampshire County Council

Councillor Glen writes every month in the Hook Focus which is available at Hook Newsagents for 80p, but apologised for not contributing to our Parish Council Newsletter. He has also produced a written report (attached to these minutes) about some of the work of Hampshire County Council.

The County receives no direct funding from Central Government, although has good reserves of money. He confirmed that Hampshire is required by Government to make a further £100m worth of cuts, on top of those already achieved in previous years. This is the reason that Highways are so restricted and frustratingly slow to carry out minor road repairs. Even so, after receiving complaints from Julie Kentish Barnes he was pleased to see that orders for pothole repairs have been issued for Greywell.

The County Officers are deeply concerned with the devolution issue and the article written by John Kennett in our Newsletter sums up the situation very well. A major fear is that any new Government may change funding rules on business rates which are so attractive at the moment.  However, the main sticking point is the Government’s insistence on the appointment of Mayors as an extra level of (expensive) authority. The Government has recently backed down on its proposals for schools and may yet do so on junior doctors’ contracts as well. It is therefore possible that Greg Clark, the DCLG Secretary of State, may still make concessions. 

Proposed election boundary changes next year are not expected to affect Greywell.

	

	
	Councillor Ken Crookes – Hart District Council

Councillor Crookes kindly agreed to speak in place of Councillor John Kennett who was unavoidably held up in traffic and could not attend until the last few minutes of the meeting. John Kennett had already provided a written report which is attached. Ken Crookes is one of our Hart District Councillors along with John Kennett and Stephen Gorys who between them represent the Odiham ward. 

Grants from Whitehall have been greatly reduced and the financial outlook for the future is challenging for Hart. However, initiatives for the outsourcing and grouping of facilities management, along with other authorities, have produced some desirable savings without any loss of quality in service. 

Construction of the new £23m Leisure Centre in Fleet was forced by public demand and a lack of capacity in the old centre. Construction work is on track for completion. The Centre was funded through private finance and outsourced for management to ensure the Council receive a guaranteed income from March 2017.

Work on the Local Plan continues with the help of East Hampshire District Council staff who are highly skilled and experienced in delivering the required submission. Councillor Crookes ventured the opinion that the Housing Options Consultation would provide no meaningful addition to the debate when details are published later in the year. It is expected that consultees will have shown local self-interest. The shift in emphasis to development of ‘brownfield sites’ has led to the offer of the Hartland site in Fleet for housing instead of commercial building and this could take the pressure off greenfield sites and village development. If made financially attractive to major developers, up to 1500 new homes could be sited here.

The work done on the Onward Plan is very thorough and professional. If confirmed, the designation of a local gap combined with the knowledge of Hart’s seven year land supply are good news for Greywell in countering the threat from Hallam of development on Deptford Lane. 

	

	
	Any Other Business:

a. Newnham Pub petition
Newnham Parish Council has sent us details of their petition to save the Old House at Home public house from housing development and anyone can sign their on-line petition www.change.org/p/newnham-parish-council-save-our-village-pub

b. HWRC Consultation
[bookmark: _GoBack]Hampshire County Council is asking for comments on proposals to close, charge for use, limit opening times and otherwise restrict the use of Household Waste Recycling Centres in order to save money. The Parish Council has completed the survey but villagers are encouraged to add their comments in the hope to limit fly tipping in the area. http://www3.hants.gov.uk/hwrc2016

c. RAF Odiham Families Day
This takes place on 21st July and there are warnings for livestock owners about aircraft noise. The event is not open to the public.

d. Speedwatch
Ongoing.

e. Village of the Year Competition
A volunteer is required to organise a bid for this award. Details can be found at 
www.hampshire-alc.gov.uk

f. Village Hall AGM
This takes place in the Village Hall at 7.00pm on Tuesday 17th May 2016.

g. Village Plant Sale & Coffee Morning
This takes place at 10.00am on Saturday 14th May 2016.


	

	
	The Assembly closed at approx. 8.30 pm.

	



See following 2 attachments















COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT – 
NEWS FROM HAMPSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL 
For Greywell Parish Council May 2016
County Councillor Jonathan Glen, Chairman, Hampshire County Council

PUTTING FAMILIES FIRST – NEW PLANS FOR SUPPORT SERVICES

Your views are wanted on the County Council’s proposals for developing a new Family Support Service to meet the needs of vulnerable families with children aged 0–19 years (extending to age 25 if the young person has learning difficulties or a disability).

The new service would bring together the work of early help hubs, children’s centre services and youth support services into a single, integrated service that would align with the Supporting (Troubled) Families Programme.

Developing a single, joined-up Family Support Service would involve reshaping how early help support for families is delivered in the longer term, to ensure that those who do not meet the threshold for statutory social care, continue to receive the support they need in the future. Support would be targeted specifically to vulnerable families with children who have multiple needs, often requiring the involvement of more than one agency. With one point of contact, families would no longer need to go to different agencies, as is currently the case.

If it is agreed to develop a new, single service, the main difference would be seen in children’s centre services. Activities that are currently available would no longer be open to all families for free. Instead, families who do not have any specific need for support would be directed to other community groups providing services such as parent and toddler groups.

Fewer families are travelling to a ‘centre’, or ‘building’ to get the support they need and, instead, are using more modern forms of communication to access support and help. This, and the fact that staff are working increasingly out in the community or through home visits, means that a significant number of children’s centre buildings are unused for periods of time yet still incur overhead costs.A fully operational children’s centre would be retained in each of Hampshire’s 11 districts – as part of the Family Support Service – located in areas where families who are in need live.

The dedicated consultation document and questionnaire can be found at www.hants.gov.uk/childrens-services-consultation .  The responses will inform the decision to be made in July by the Executive Lead Member for Children’s Services.  Officially the end of the consultation period was 3rd May , but if you have strong views and/or are uncomfortable using the Internet, please let me know as soon as possible and I will ensure your thoughts are passed on in good time.  A phone call or an old-fashioned ‘snail mail’ letter through the post is fine!

I’d like to thank everyone for all their support and best wishes as I complete my year as Chairman of the County Council this month. I have learned a great deal the wonderful county in which we all live, which consistently tops the league tables for quality of life in the UK.   I am looking forward to returning to the politics of the council chamber and using this year’s experience to help shape our county’s future policies. We have a lot going on and I will have a lot to share with you. 

Please stop by for coffee and a chat at my next surgery on Saturday, 11th June from 2pm at Inclusion Hampshire, Dickson House, London Road, Hook.  If you have a particular issue in mind please ring me beforehand and I will have the relevant information for you when you come! Telephone 01256 760800 for an appointment or call me on 763643 and leave a message and a phone number where you can be reached. 

Jonathan Glen
Chairman, Hampshire County Council  
County Councillor for Greywell
Hook & Odiham Division  


Report from District Councillor John Kennett 
Your Councillors 
Hart is made up of 11 wards, each represented by 3 councillors. South Warnborough is part of the Odiham ward represented by Ken Crookes Stephen Gorys and me The ward is large and diverse consisting of 6 parishes. I focus on, Greywell, South Warnborough, Long Sutton and RAF Odiham, 
Stephen Gorys on Crondall and Odiham, and Ken Crookes on Odiham  and Dogmersfield. 
All 3 local councillors are members of Hart’s executive Cabinet. We take it in turns to stand for election. I stood and was successful this year, for which I thank you. I now have a four year term. 

Hart’s Finances
Hart’s finances remain in good shape. The efficiency savings and joint working arrangements which we have made over the years continue to pay dividends. Once again central Government grants have been cut for this new financial year so we have had to increase Hart’s Council tax for the first time in 6 years. The financial outlook looks difficult for the next two years, but Hart is in better shape than many other councils and ready for the future.

New Initiatives at Hart
Hart has commissioned the building of a new Hart Leisure Centre, opposite the old one on Hitches Lane, and work is well under way on this £23million project which will be completed next Spring. We have outsourced the operation of the leisure centres to ‘Everyone Active’ who took over the existing Hart Leisure Centre and Frogmore Leisure Centre in February. We retain the freehold of the new centre and Hart will receive a guaranteed income. We thus provide first class leisure facilities to residents at no financial risk. 

Separately Hart has worked with 4 other councils in a joint outsourcing contract for back office services. These services are already outsourced at Hart and working effectively, this new contract will retain that good level of service and reduce our costs still further.  

Planning – The new Local Plan.
As you know, Hart has consulted on housing options as part of its emerging Local Plan. The consultation is not a referendum to be decided by volume of votes, it is just part of the plan making process. We councillors from the western parishes have always argued for maximising the use of brownfield land and we have had some success in converting disused offices in Fleet, Blackwater and Hook. 

The big recent breakthrough is the agreement to use the Pyestock site for housing instead of building massive warehousing, for which there are no takers. The name will be changed to ‘Hartland’. Much remains to be finalised but the site is 135 acres so there is potential for up to 1500 houses, which is a large part of the total that Hart needs to build.   

In developing the Local Plan we have partnered with East Hants District Council who are have extensive resources, skills and experience which are under used now that they have completed their own Local Plan. Your local councillors are committed to getting the right result for our villages from Hart’s local plan. Whilst we recognise that our villages need some new housing, it must be in keeping, in scale and style, with what we currently have and value. 

Deptford Lane-   this site is not included in either the Odiham Neighbourhood Plan nor is likely to feature in the Hart Local Plan. Greywell PC are right to be very wary, particularly since the Odiham PC seem to be querying some of its conclusions and thus risking a weakening of the consensus behind it. 

The revised Hart Local Plan will be published in the early summer and then will need fine tuning before it is submitted to the Planning Inspectorate for analysis and approval, which it hoped will be gained in Spring next year. We local councillors will be pushing for the Plan to designate the Deptford Lane area as a formal gap between Odiham and Greywell, which would be an extra layer of protection. 


                                                                                   John Kennett      
